Withnell Parish Council

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT ST JOHN’S SCHOOL ON THURSDAY 14TH JANUARY 2016
PRESENT: Councillors; S Perry, A Crompton, M Evans, R Flood, S Grime, G France,  
D Hardy, C Howard, R Ogilvie and A Perry 
 Also in attendance; Mr. B Golding 
	16.01
	APOLOGIES

Apologies were received and accepted from Councillors P Duke, C France, M France and K Jones.


	16.02
	MEMBERSHIP

There were no changes to report.
Members of the Council were reminded of their responsibility to declare any personal interest in respect of matters contained on the agenda. 



	16.03
	MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 17TH December having been circulated, were accepted and signed as a correct record subject to  amendments at;
15.136 to read 

The Chair reported on a claim made  by a local politician, via social media, that the politician had been responsible for persuading Chorley Borough Council to agree to upgrade Abbey Village play area. This was particularly disappointing, as the Parish Council had been involved in development plans with the Borough Council for more than 3 years. Consultation had taken place, and plans discussed, but due to national funding issues monies had not been available until now. The Parish Council had held back £8,000 from other priorities, so that this scheme could go ahead, when monies from the Community Levy Fund (former Section 106) became available. These monies were now available, after much behind the scenes work and discussions between Parish and Borough councillors.
The Chair also reported that the same politician had referred in a public newsletter to “the Council”, when complaining about footpaths, and grassed areas, within the Parish. There was no clarification as to whether the complaint was against the County Council, the Borough Council or the Parish Council. From the wording of the complaint we can tell that it was not against the Parish Council, but it was to be hoped that greater accuracy would be in evidence in this gentleman’s future communications
15.136 to read ….Virgin

15.138 to read….depreciation

15.141 to read…discussed as a separate item

15.143 to read….The house had permission but the plane were not being followed.

15.144 to read… Cllr S Perry reported that a Lancashire Dial A Ride customer had not been given enough time to answer her door before the driver left.
Proposed R Flood
Seconded S Grime 
Carried unanimously



	16.04
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
(15.98) There was still no confirmation regarding work on the Virgin media manhole cover which was causing noise nuisance at Abbey Village although noise appeared to have abated.
(15.99) It was reported that the bus pass issue for pupils in Abbey Village attending Chorley High schools remained unresolved. The MP was now also involved.
(15.136) The Chair explained the reasoning behind the text of the item raised in respect of Abbey Village Play Area. The intention was to retain the integrity of the Parish Council who had undertaken much work towards the improvements planned.
(15.138) There had been no interest expressed in the transport issues discussed at the previous meeting. County Councillor John Fillis was to attend the Borough Council Liaison meeting the following week. The Chair would also attend on behalf of the Parish Council.

(15.139) Councillor M France had raised the issues discussed with the Boundary Commission.

(15.141) The Borough (via Jamie Dixon) had been asked to replace the ‘Control of Dogs’ signs on the Linear park

(15.141) There was no further news on the grant bid submitted to Tesco.

(15.144) Well Lane had been cleared of the fly tipping

(15.144) The manager at Dial a Ride had been informed of the concerns raised.

.

 

	16.05
	BOROUGH COUNCIL REPORT

Councillor M France had  provided a written report on recent work and included reference to;
 

1. Assisting residents deal with the aftermath of the floods, leaflet drop to notify what financial help is available from the Borough Council, addressing individual concerns with residents.

2. Footpath behind chip shop to Lodge washed away - reported and stone laid next day by CBC. Future plan to tarmac that footpath to make it more resilient in future.

3. Street cleaning requested, and completed the next day on Well Lane, Quarry Rd area, and top of Dick Lane. Both sites were left with mud and piles of wet leaves after the flood water receded.

4. Reported standing water on highway close to entrance of Woodsfold, Twistmoor Lane which tends to be very slippy in icy conditions as water doesn't drain away - LCC will check drains and gulleys.

5. Newly rebuilt stone wall , pig enclosure Lodge Bank - due to torrential rain the wall was demolished by floodwater .After inspection it will be repaired but part replaced by a five-barred gate.

6. Asked United Utilities to carry out water sampling of the Goyt, after heavy rains the water is discoloured brown.  Possibility that the Brinscall Quarry sediment settling pools upon the moors have been overwhelmed and overflowed.

7. Abbey Village Playground project was due to start in the New Year, after site visit with Councillors - presumably Parish and Borough. Awaiting date of site visit.

8. Dog fouling School Lane, from Post Office up to St John's School - reported residents concerns to Simon Clarke - responded with leaflet drop to residents and new signage to follow.

9. 20 mph zone Lilac Grove Abbey Village - reply from LCC Public Health  , there are no plans to instigate a 20mph zone there because after consulting accident records, they have no particular concern , and it is classed as a 'small rural settlement ' not a main residential area, so does not meet criteria.

10. Have put in a personal objection to the proposed electoral boundary changes to LCC - Wheelton and Withnell have little in common with Clayton Brook , share no school places, direct public transport , and have no historic or cultural features in common.

The remainder of the proposed Wheelton and Hoghton area is composed of historic Lancashire Mill villages, whereas Clayton Brook was, to a large extent, created as part of the 'Central Lancashire Town' concept of the 1970's .
As Wheelton and Withnell are seen as relatively affluent areas, but Clayton Brook has pockets of deprivation- there could be a negative effect on Clayton if the overall funding to Wheelton and Hoghton does not take into account the indices of social deprivation within the patch.

Councillor Evans reported on the flood issues on the A675 towards the M65 junction and also at Whins Lane in Wheelton.  Clearing of drains would be requested.
Councillor Flood asked if it was possible to help with the flood defences for those vulnerable houses particularly at the bottom of School Lane. It was reported that Chorley Borough had offered £500 per household and had also offered Business Rate relief. Following a discussion it was felt that responsibility for flood protection lay with the property owners and did not fall within the Parish Councils remit.

Councillor G France provided an update on behalf of Councillor C France.
A structure at the back of the Oak Tree had appeared Councillor France had requested that an application be considered by the full Development Committee.
A resident in the Square at Withnell Fold had complained that a neighbouring tree was interfering with their phone and internet and that the ‘Conservation Area’ rules were preventing remedial work. Tarmac had also been used to repair holes on the Square. 
Councillor Howard explained that the use of tarmac did not contravene the Conservation area rules and had occurred as a contractor had some surplus tarmac whilst working in the vicinity.

Councillor G France confirmed that following discussion with their colleagues on the Borough Council that issues raised within the Parish Boundary which overlapped with the Borough’s Hoghton boundary would be dealt with locally.



	16.06
	BUDGET 

The Council considered the available budget options. It was agreed to maintain the present precept for the 8th year running but to include the additional costs incurred by utilising the Speed indicator from within existing expenditure limits.
Proposed M Evans
Seconded R Ogilvie
Carried with one abstention

The Council discussed the allocation of the £ 8000.00 for Abbey Village Play Area. It was agreed that as the site meeting was the following week that a further £2000.00 be made available should it be needed.
Proposed R Flood
Seconded A Crompton
Cried with one abstention



	16.07
	LENGTHSMAN REPORT

Work undertaken in Dec

Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Undertaken in; Brinscall, Abbey Village, Withnell Fold, Withnell Mill, 
General repairs/Maintenance

Repairs to boardwalk Railway Park-on going

Drainage
Brinscall Nature Trail

War Memorial-Withnell Fold

Grass cutting/Strimming
Nil

Clearing leaves & weeds

Railway Road, various Bus stops

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
War Memorial boxes
Public Rights of Way Improvement
Hedge cutting Abbey Village

Walling

Nil.
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service
Nature Trail work with Borough Council

Other
Supplying trees and lights, fixing lights, purchase of lights (Wigan)
Councillor Hardy reported that work had started to strip and repair the bench at Bury Lane. The horse trough now had daffodils sprouting and the grit bins had been stocked up.



	16.08
	CORRESPONDENCE
Correspondence received since the previous meeting included;

A newspaper article regarding urban footpaths. It was agreed to discuss the matter at the next meeting.
A meeting with Chorley Borough representatives to consider the plans for Abbey Village Play Area was to be held the following week. Councillor’s provided their availability which would be provided to the Borough. 



	16.09
	APPLICATION FOR GRANTS
There were no applications for grants.



	16.10
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
PLANNING APPLICATIONS SINCE LAST MEETING

Applications

Withnell Fold Hall

Removal of 2 Sycamore trees

Withnell Barn Farm Chorley Road

Demolition of barn and dwelling and replacement with single dwelling

Permission

nil

Refusal

nil

Withdrawal

nil

Tree Preservation Orders/Tree Works

nil

Amendments

nil



	16.11
	COUNCILLOR ISSUES
Councillor S Perry reported on the recent meeting held regarding Fracking. It was agreed to try to obtain some unbiased information on the process for discussion at a future meeting. Councillor G France reported that the Borough Council had received some significant input from a range of organisations to inform their future decision making processes.
Councillor G France thanked those members of the Parish Council who had come out to help with dealing with the floods on Boxing Day.
Councillor Ogilvie reported the erosion of the road surfaces around manhole covers at School Lane/Harbour Lane junction, School Lane/Windsor Drive and School Lane/Chapel Street. These would be logged with Lancashire County Council.

Councillor Evans requested that the area to the north of the old Biffa entrance be tidied as grass was encroaching the footpath.

Councillor Evans also reported on the closure of Brinscall Post Office and the plans to establish a kiosk with Londis. This would have restrictions on what could be transacted. Councillor Flood asked how local residents would find out about the closure. It was understood appropriate information was being communicated.
Councillor Evans also reported on the numbers attending the Pensioners Party. Councillor Crompton agreed to check out the information provided. 
Councillor Hardy agreed to represent the Parish Council at the Rivington and Brinscall Liaison Group convened by the County Council.



	16.12
	ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

See Appendix A

Proposed C Howard 
Seconded R Flood
Carried unanimously


	16.13
	DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting was arranged for 7.30pm on 4th February at Withnell Fold Methodist Church.



PAGE  
4

